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MINUTES 
 
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
June 8, 2020 
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Arthur Herbert and 
Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance.  Council Member Tiffany Bunt 
and Council Member Willie Goldsmith joined by Zoom. 
 
Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.  
 
Mayor Cost noted that in response to the ongoing COVID-19 Pandemic, the meeting was 
being broadcast on Facebook Live and that Council Member Goldsmith was participating 
via Zoom.  
 

Mayor Cost called the work session to order at 5:30 p.m. 

Fire Chief Brad Davis reported in May his department responded to 120 calls; 9 fire, 73 

EMS, 2 gas leaks, 14 service calls, and 18 calls cancelled. So far in June, they’ve responded to 

22 calls. They are fully staffed at the station. However, the Fire Inspector is not making 

rounds as of yet.  

Police Chief Jeremy Littleton presented his report: 
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The Chief also note his department assisted with the funeral of the fallen officer from 

Moody. 

He then asked the Public Safety Committee to call a meeting to discuss a proposal to 

purchase some equipment which he said would be very helpful to his department.  

Council Member Nix urged him to tell his officers to be safe . There are a lot of crazy things 

going on out there these days. He said he prays for the Chief and his officers every day.  

Chief Littleton thanked him for his concerns.  

Mayor Cost asked when the committee could meet. Council Members Peterson, Goldsmith 

and Nix suggested Thursday at 4:00. 

The Mayor informed the Council about the citizen meeting at Scott Village. She thanked 

Veronica Peoples for organizing the event. At the meeting, citizens discussed the recent 

shooting in that neighborhood, as well as other concerns. She thanked everyone who 

participated for sharing their stories and concerns. She noted how timely this meeting was 

in light of the death of George Floyd in Minneapolis.  She said everyone sat in small groups 

and exchanged their thoughts and concerns. She was grateful so many folks stepped up and 

took a leadership role in those discussions. We will have monthly meetings to follow-up on 

those early discussions and work toward common solutions. 

Council Member Goldsmith thanked Mayor Cost for her efforts to make the discussions so 

fruitful. 
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Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, said they have been assisting Officer Wilder with his 

Code Enforcement duties while he is recuperating. He said we finally received some much-

needed rain., With that, however, the grass continues to grow, and our crews remain busy. 

The Farmer’s Market today was cancelled due to the weather. The market last week had a 

good turnout.  Flag Day is Sunday. Our flags and veteran banners will stay up until after July 

4th.  

Mayor Cost thanked Mr. Hamby for stepping up and assisting with Code Enforcement.  

Sustainability Coordinator Oliva Barone said we are just 25 lbs. short of our 500 lbs. goal 

for collecting recyclable plastic film. She said that equates to diverting 40,000 plastic bags 

from our landfill.  

She reminded the Council she will be hosting an informational booth at the Farmer’s 

Market each week. As such, she will be late to the Council Meeting.  

Council Member Herbert said he is excited to see the bench made from the recycled plastic 

film. 

Shane Baugh, Director of Parks & Recreation, said we should know shortly whether or not 

our Pee-Wee Football League will play this year. We are still trying to figure out how to 

meet all of the new COVID related regulations. He reminded everyone of the Big Race this 

Saturday at Shoal Creek Park sponsored by Camp Smile a Mile. We will need to add 50 

parking spots at the park for additional parking. The event starts at 7:05 a.m. This event 

will give us increased exposure for our park. The County will change the electronic 

message board out there to identify the parking are for the event.  

Council Member Nix said they are continuing their efforts to plan for the improvements at 

Dailey Park. We need to look at all aspects of the project to determine we meet our goal of 

meeting full ADA compliance.   

Mr. Baugh said he has not heard anything new on that project lately due to the COVID-19 

situation.  

Council Member Nix noted that the MDCD mentioned during their meeting today that have 

funds set aside to assist with that project.  

Dwight Dellinger reported on progress at the Golf Course. He said they had a week. 735 

rounds were played in May. June started off well. They are seeing a lot of new players at the 

course. The COVID restrictions mean we’re often short on cart availability. However, the 

players understand and have been very patient. Most carts go out 2-3 times each day. That 

is taking a toll on our batteries, but we’re managing, nonetheless.  He also informed the 

Council the new irrigation system pump is installed. They are currently working on top 
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dressing the greens. By and large, players are following the COVID guidelines well, only a 

few complaints.  

Council Member Nix said he took some vendors out to play the course last week and 

everyone was very pleased with the way the course looks.  

Council Member Nix said there will not be a Planning Commission meeting in June. 

Council Member Bunt suggested everyone check out the new Montevallo Communities 

page on Facebook.  

IMPACT Montevallo Coordinator, Sarah Hogan, said they started their scavenger hunt last 

week – Catch the Coach.  The goal is to stress the important role coaches and other mentors 

can play in shaping the lives of our youth.  They ae also working on a survey which she 

encourages everyone to answer honestly. We want to use the results of the survey to 

develop a strategy that meets the real needs of our community.  She said they are working 

on a number of events, as well.  

Savannah Kitchens, Executive Director of the Parnell Memorial Library, presented her 

report: 

  For the month of May, the library checked out a total of 2,698 items. This is just a 30% decrease from 

our last pre-pandemic month, and considering we just opened for curbside on May 26, we’re so happy 

to see that Montevallo has continued to use the library throughout this unusual time.  

As of 5pm Friday, June 5, we have passed out a total of 355 face masks to our community. Our deepest 

thanks to everyone that has donated materials and masks to us for this project! 

Last week, we had 75 participants in our virtual Summer Reading Program. This summer is off to a good 

start! 

We’re still working to increase our Census response rate – right now Montevallo is above 60%. 

Remember, the deadline to take the Census has been extended to Oct. 31. Take the Census today at 

2020census.gov or call 844-330-2020. 

 

Council Member Bunt thanked Ms. Kitchens and her staff for all their efforts, noting they 

are doing a wonderful job.  

Mayor Cost thanked the Fire Department and their volunteers and sponsors for their 

efforts to provide food to families during these difficult economic times. Last week, they 

distributed 500 boxes of fresh fruit and vegetables, 300 gallons of milk and other essential 

foods. Their next distribution is set for June 18th. She thanked them again for this 

wonderful gift to our community.  
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Courtney Bennett, Director of Montevallo Main Street, reminded everyone to shop locally 

and support our small businesses. She thanked Trent Jones for helping us produce a Shop 

Montevallo Safely video. The goal is to encourage everyone to wear a mask and shop safely 

at our local stores. She noted, as well, we have 17 new veteran banners on order, and they 

should be up before the 4th.  She said the organization’s annual membership meeting is this 

week.  They have 7 board positions opening up.   

  

Montevallo City Council Meeting  
June 8, 2020 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Arthur Herbert and 
Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance.  Council Member Tiffany Bunt 
and Council Member Willie Goldsmith joined by Zoom. 
 
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 

Mayor Cost opened the regular meeting at 6:00 p.m. 

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 5/26/20     
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the Minutes as corrected Arthur Herbert 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Recognitions / Awards: NONE 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council: 
 
Joyce Jones addressed the Council and announced her intention to run for Mayor in the 
upcoming municipal election.  
 
 
Comments from Facebook –  
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Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 

earlier.  

 

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 

Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 

Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 

Sister City Commission, Artwalk, IMPACT) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 

Commission, Main Street) – Discussed earlier.  

 
Council Member Peterson said he attended the MDCD meeting that afternoon. They noted 
the new weather cam is operational. It is already being featured on the news, and will be 
available on their website soon.  
 
They approved the low bidder on the Hwy 119/25 Crossing project. They have also 
identified funds to cover the match for a potential TAP grant to improve pedestrian safety 
along Hwy 25.  
 
Mayor Cost  stressed the significance of the proposed Hwy 25 project. The goal is to 
increase pedestrian safety from the new crosswalk at Lucky’s at least down to a new 
crossing near the Pic & Save shopping center. Details of this proposal will be presented to 
the Council as soon as they are available.  

 
Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the bills. Council Member Nix 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business: 
 

Shelby County Mayors United Proclamation – 
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Mayor Cost informed the Council that he Shelby County Mayor’s Association recently 

approved a proclamation in support of the Black Lives Matter movement. She said our 

proposed proclamation mirrors what the Mayor’s Association approved.   

 

 

 

Proclamation 
 

In Support of the Shelby County Mayors United 

Statement in Support of Peace and Reconciliation 

 

Whereas, Shelby County Mayors strongly support Peace and Reconciliation within our 

respective communities and across the nation; and 

 

Whereas, while we fully acknowledge we have differing political beliefs on some key topics, we 

are fully united in our shared commitments as described:   

• Our shared commitment to racial equity. 

• Our shared commitment to govern our communities fairly and without racial bias. 

• Our shared commitment to ensure our police officers remain highly trained in the 
appropriate use of force. 

• Our shared commitment to review and update our policies within the police department 
to ensure they are designed to maintain the safety of all. 

• Our full commitment to support our law enforcement officers who are committed to 
keeping the peace, adhering to established policies and procedures, serving and 
protecting our communities.  

• Our shared commitment to serve and protect our communities, especially those in our 
communities who have been generationally disenfranchised. 

• Our shared commitment to support peaceful freedom of expression throughout our 
community. 

• Our shared support for the safety of our police officers as well as our citizens. 
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• Our acknowledgement that while all lives do matter, the lives that feel threatened at this 
moment in our history are the Black Lives and that they certainly do matter to us. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that the City of Montevallo, Alabama acknowledges 

that racism exists across our communities. However, we fully and emphatically denounce any 

and all forms of racism. 

Furthermore, we invite our citizens to join us in all of these commitments. Reach out to your 

leaders, keep an open heart and an open, mind and become a part of bridging any divides 

within our communities. 

______________________________________ 

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor   Date 

 

 

 

Council Member Herbert said he is very proud to be part of a county that supports this. He 

thanked Mayor Cost for her efforts in that regard. 

Council Members Bunt. Peterson and Nix agreed.  

Council Member Peterson  

o Approval of Dollar General Hwy 119 Land Disturbance Permit  
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Council Member Peterson made a motion to accept the bond. Council Member Nix 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

 

o Award of Low Bidder on Mahler House Restoration Project  
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Mayor Cost thanked Mr. Walker for his efforts on this project.  

The City Clerk explained that, after paying for the engineers, architects, etc., we should have 

around $250,000 left for this project. The contractor has been asked to revise the bid into 

phases. The first phase would include the foundation and other structural issues up to the 

$250,000 we have on hand. We will try to get as much done as we can with that money, 

then determine how much additional money we need to finish it out.  

Mr. Walker agreed.  
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Council Member Nix made a motion to accept Jarred Construction as the low bidder.  

Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.    

  Mr. Walker thanked the Council and said he is very excited about this project.  

Approval of Low Bidder on Hwy 119 / Hwy 25 Crosswalk Project – Funding Paid by MDCD 

 
 

 
As Council Member Peterson noted previously, the City Clerk explained that the MDCD is 
paying for this project and has approved the low bidder. As such. no action is necessary 
from the Council. 
 
Mayor Cost said she is excited about this project and that it is much needed. This will be a 
signaled crosswalk.     
 
 
Old Business 

 
Ammersee Lakes Paving Request – Tom Bagley  

The City Clerk noted as stated in the Council Packet that Tom Bagley has revised his 
request regarding help with the Ammersee Lakes paving. He is now asking for assistance 



28 
 

with the sealcoat for Phase 1, the oldest street and main drive into the subdivision. As you 
know, when the Heritage Trace developer went bankrupt, we had to pave a section of that 
development – costing us over $90,000. Mr. Bagley is hoping to avoid bankruptcy and allow 
himself to pave Sections 2 and 3 as he gets funds from the sale of lots in Section 3, the third 
and final section in his development. We need to run this by Matthew and Kristine, but my 
recommendation would be to agree to pave the first sector. Keep in mind, this road is 20 
years old. As you will recall, the homeowners along that road have complained about the 
condition of that road for years. Our paving the road is as much a benefit to them as it 
would be Mr. Bagley. Also remember, if we hadn’t gone through the 2008 housing bust and 
this development had progressed on a “normal” timeframe, we would have accepted the 
road long ago, and we’d be repaving it around now anyway. This isn’t a normal request, but 
those weren’t normal times. As far as I know, Mr. Bagley is the only independent developer 
who survived those times. Heritage Trace, Colonial Oaks, Hampton Square and Cambridge 
Park all failed.   
 

Mr. Bagley received a bid of $72,573 for the paving of that section. I would think we could 

get a better price if we added it to the paving list this summer. As I recall, Trey’s reluctance 

to pave the entire project centered around the deterioration of the base in Phase 2. I think 

Phase 1 just needs the sealcoat. Here again, we can get Trey and Matthew to confirm that. 

As far as paying for this goes, we have $84,718 in our 4 Cent Gas Tax Fund. As you know, 

that fund is restricted and can only be used to pave or otherwise improve roads.  

 

Mr. Bagley commented he received another bid recently which was actually a bit cheaper. 

Council Member Nix asked Mr. Bagley how far along Phase 1 is in terms of build-out.  

Mr. Bagley said 81 of the 82 lots in that sector have been built-out.  

Council Member Nix said his concern would be the construction traffic related to the 

remaining sectors. 

Mr. Bagley said he would be willing to get bond to cover any potential damage caused by 

that activity.  

After some additional discussion, it was recommended that the Clerk contact the County 

and see if it is possible to add this to the summer paving list, and at what cost. No action 

was taken.    

 Mayor Cost informed the Council there is a group which wants to sponsor a peaceful march 

in Montevallo in to foster trust and unity in our community. Nothing has been officially 

requested of us yet or approved by the city at this point.  The Mayor said no one has 

questioned the professionalism of our police department in any way. Chief Littleton and his 
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officers do a tremendous job, and take every effort to treat all of our residents with care 

and respect. With that understanding, the Mayor said she fully endorses this groups cause 

and their desire to hold a peaceful march in our city.  

The Mayor also noted the tragic loss of Moody Police Sergeant Stan Williams who 

senselessly killed in the line of duty was laid to rest in Montevallo at the Alabama National 

Cemetery today.  She said she hates this especially for his family. It is yet more proof we 

need to come together as a community and love one another.  

The Mayor also pointed out that the EJI marker has been installed at the corner of Main and 

Shelby.  We have held off on any ceremony related to the installation due to COVID.  The 

marker describes a sad truth about what happened in our past. But it is also evidence that 

we are not the same today as we were back then. She expressed her sincere gratitude to the 

Council for their support regarding the installation of the marker.  She also thanked the 

members of the Remembrance Coalition for their leadership on this effort. 

  
Citizen Participation  
 
No one in the audience participated. 
 
FACEBOOK: 
 
Stephen Parker congratulated the Council for supporting the EJI marker.  
 

With no other business being before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to 

adjourn. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 6:42 

p.m. 

Submitted by: 

 

Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 
 


